

Open Access Repository www.ssoar.info

China's Pursuit of Power in Central Asia

Yau, Niva

Veröffentlichungsversion / Published Version Arbeitspapier / working paper

Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:

Yau, N. (2020). *China's Pursuit of Power in Central Asia.* (Policy Brief / OSCE Academy in Bishkek, 66). Bishkek: OSCE Academy in Bishkek. <u>https://nbn-resolving.org/urn:nbn:de:0168-ssoar-78423-1</u>

Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer CC BY-NC Lizenz (Namensnennung-Nicht-kommerziell) zur Verfügung gestellt. Nähere Auskünfte zu den CC-Lizenzen finden Sie hier: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/1.0/deed.de

Terms of use:

This document is made available under a CC BY-NC Licence (Attribution-NonCommercial). For more Information see: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/1.0







#66, DECEMBER 2020

POLICY BRIEF

Norwegian Institute

Affairs

China's Pursuit of Power in Central Asia

by Niva Yau

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Each Chinese administration since 1991 has showed different styles of engagement with Central Asia. While the significance of Central Asia has remained largely unchanged, these policy differences under each Chinese administration have been led by domestic drivers of foreign policy. Under the Jiang administration, policy towards Central Asia reacted to weak international bargaining power coupled with a Soviet-influenced Chinese government. This has resulted in a careful, impactful policy on the ground. Driven by the Chinese economic miracle, the Hu administration implemented various strategies to bring closer the Chinese and Central Asian economies. For the Xi administration, an ideologically driven foreign policy in Central Asia has failed to pursue a clear actionable policy in the region compared to previous administrations. China-Central Asia relations post-COVID19 will be largely driven by how quickly the Chinese economy recovers, when financing becomes available to kick-start Xi's Belt and Road Initiative. The key to the argument in this policy brief is that analytical examination of Chinese foreign policy in Central Asia (and elsewhere) must in the first instance take into account China's domestic factors given their capacity to influence actions of the Chinese Communist Party. This theoretical ground subsequently offers policy recommendations for leaders of Central Asian states in understanding and working with China's pursuit in the region.

Niva Yau is a junior researcher at the OSCE Academy in Bishkek and a fellow at the Foreign Policy Research Institute (FPRI). Her work focuses on China's foreign policy and trade in the western periphery, including Central Asia and Afghanistan.

© 2020 OSCE Academy in Bishkek. All rights reserved.

The views expressed and the conclusions reached in this brief are exclusively those of the author and are not necessarily shared or endorsed by the OSCE Academy in Bishkek and the Norwegian Institute of International Affairs.

Extracts of this Policy Brief may be quoted or reprinted without special permission for academic purposes provided that a standard source credit line is included. Academy Policy Briefs and submission guidelines are available on-line at http://www.osce-academy. net/en/research/publication/policy-briefs/

The OSCE Academy's Policy Briefs became possible with financial support from the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs via the Academy's Cooperation with the Norwegian Institute of International Affairs.

Introduction

The Chinese Communist Party's pursuit of regional hegemonic power in Asia has never excluded Central Asia. Leaders in Beijing read history well. For thousands of years, Central Asia have always been one of the key factors behind the declines and rises of Chinese civilisation. Multiple Chinese dynasties were driven to bankruptcy due to the neverending wars with the people of Central Asia. This deep historical memory serves as one of the key reminders of Central Asia's strategic importance to China. Since Central Asia's independence, the Chinese Communist Party has begun a pursuit of power in Central Asia.

This article breaks down three phases of China's Central Asia policy under each Chinese administration since 1991. Paying attention to the context of each period, this article highlights the inward-looking, domestic nature of China's Central Asia policy. Against this theoretical background, this article concludes with relevant policy recommendations for Central Asian states.

The Jiang Administration (1989 – 2002)

Central Asia's independence came as a shock to Chinese leaders. The Chinese Communist party had never planned for a scenario with an independent Central Asia (Xing, 1996, p.17). Occupied by immense pressure dealing with the West in the aftermath of the Tiananmen Square incident in 1989, China rushed to craft a quick policy on Central Asia. With virtually no contacts in Central Asia, the Jiang administration, occupied mostly by fluent Russian-speaking Soviet educated officials like Jiang himself, was first and foremost cautious of Russia's absolute intention to continue a form of Soviet legacy in Central Asia. At the same time, there was a consensus amongst leaders in Beijing that asserting Chinese influence in Central Asia is strategically important on many fronts. With this in mind, China's early policy on Central Asia was basic at a surface level, directed at solving immediate bilateral problems but was carefully thoughtout after 1994 to build a foundation for greater Chinese influence in the region.

The main goal in Central Asia under the Jiang administration was to support the rise of individual Central Asian leaders in an effort to induce a larger sense of independence from Russia. Generous loans were hand delivered to Central Asian leaders, when then-Premier Li was already talking about reviving the old Silk Road, bringing to bilateral meetings group after group of Chinese entrepreneurs (Yau, 2020, p.2). Firstly, cultivating an independent group of Central Asian leaders is needed to ensure strong regional willingness against the separatist movement in Xinjiang. Chinese leaders in Beijing considered Central Asian unity as an immediate need to manage the conflict at a local level. Given years of Soviet support for the Uyghur uprising, China needed a collective, regional effort to disintegrate networks of East Turkestan scattered around Central Asia.

A success, the establishment of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) in 2001 was a necessity for Chinese leaders in Beijing to maintain a voice in their neighbouring region. Under dark shadows of the dissolution of Yugoslavia, Communist China needed to orient the Xinjiang independence movement away from the international security architecture. In this same period, the Jiang administration signed away several border regions once under the jurisdiction of Qing China to Russia, Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan as a gesture to show friendly diplomatic commitment. The land deals significant to the successful establishment of the SCO in turn was domestically disastrous for the Jiang administration. Despite a carefully crafted reporting of the land deals as a successful turning point in China-Russia relations, Chinese mainland nationalists labelled Jiang a traitor, Russia's spy, for selling out China's land to Russia. Comprising land deals, together with generous loans and investments, China had communicated clearly its strong will to work with Central Asian leaders.

Secondly, encouraging the formation of an independent group of Central Asian leaders helped to reduce Russia's strategic encirclement capacity around China. To this end, China's early policy on Central Asia focused on building the foundation to allow future integration between the Chinese and Central Asian economies. Aiding to develop and support a more independent Central Asian economy also helped to diminish migration to Russia, a dependence leaders in Beijing understood to be key in Russia's lasting influence in the region (Ji & Guo, 2017, p.126). The Jiang administration has thus spent these early diplomatic years convincing Central Asian leaders that integration with the Chinese economy can bring the region back to its once prosperous days during the Silk Road, and with this economic prosperity Central Asian leaders can attain whatever political legitimacy desired.

Both the Kazakhstan-China oil pipeline and the China-Central Asia natural gas pipeline initiated and made possible by the Jiang administration serve significant purposes in orienting Central Asia towards China. The 1995-6 Taiwan Strait Crisis involving the United States alarmed Chinese leaders due to its very own bizarre reliance on the sea-lanes as the sole route of imported oil and gas. In 1997, China signed the first agreement with Kazakhstan to construct a bilateral oil pipeline, opening a strategic potential to shift reliance from sea-based energy sources (People's Daily, 1997).

The Hu Administration (2002 – 2012)

This period saw political efforts from the previous administration paid off. Central Asian governments practically supported China's regime against the separatist movement in Xinjiang (Pannier, 2020). China has built a strong foundation to assert influence in the region via the SCO¹ (Yau, 2020). Success in building high-level bilateral political trust in the previous decade presented an opportunity for the Hu administration to take seriously the plan for a land-based trade route and a secure source of energy from and through Central Asia. As the Hu administration witnessed unprecedented growth of the Chinese economy, energy and cargo dependence on US-controlled South China Sea and the Taiwan Strait grew too, driving Chinese leaders to strategize steps to cease Chinese reliance on sea-based trade.

At the beginning of this decade, it dawned onto leaders in Beijing that the market cannot be bent by politics, at least not easily. While trade figures between China and Central Asia grew significantly, from \$463 million in 1991 to \$2.3 billion in 2002, the majority of these figures were attributed to trade between China and Kazakhstan². At \$368 million in 1992 and \$1.9 billion in 2002, bilateral trade between China and Kazakhstan nonetheless disappointed Chinese leaders, who had misjudged trade potential between the two countries. In 2002, Kazakhstan ranked 45th as a destination of Chinese imports (World Bank, 2020).

The SCO was able to come to a collective decision against NATO military bases, as well, voicing support for Beijing's domestic political agenda. In 2005, the SCO called on the US to set a deadline for withdrawal of forces from Central Asia (Shanghai Cooperation Organization, 2005). In 2008, the SCO objected to Taiwan's membership at the United Nations, reassuring support for China's reunification with the nationalist island (UzDaily, 2008). At the same time, the SCO did not support Russia's agenda in South Ossetia (Reuters, 2008).
² Data obtained from Chinese embassies in Central Asia.

Against this background, China's policy on Central Asia during the Hu administration continued to maintain high-level political trust and cultivate stronger economic integration to make reality a land-based trade route. The main goal in Central Asia under the Hu administration was to deepen cooperation between China and Central Asia.

Firstly, other areas of cooperation have been opened to compensate disappointing bilateral trade under the Hu administration to build further Chinese influence in the region. A system of cooperation mechanisms expanded beyond trade under the Hu administration, connecting Chinese officials to their Central Asia counterparts in various areas. Consistently led by high-level Chinese officials, these cooperation committees signify the political importance of Central Asia. Furthermore, this cooperation committee mechanism offers a direct negotiation channel between Chinese and Central Asian officials as well as stakeholders in particular areas. In the area of finance, an effort to update the 1992 China-Kazakhstan investment promotion and protection bilateral treaty have been under negotiation through the finance cooperation committee since 2014, where representatives of both the Chinese and Kazakh finance sector discuss issues in the presence of political leaders³. In the area of geology, as part of an effort to strengthen cooperation on river sharing and related water issues, the geology cooperation committee organized for Chinese and Kazakh scientists to jointly work together on a hydrogeological map of the Yili-Balkash basin in 2011 (Ministry of Natural Resources of the People's Republic of China, 2011).

Secondly, in light of disappointing trade, Chinese policy banks began issuing large loans to support Central Asia's state-owned enterprises in order to deepen economic integration. Between 2005 and 2012, Export and Import Bank of China issued an estimate of at least \$14.3 billion loans to state-owned Central Asian enterprises, followed by \$6.3 billion from China Development Bank⁴. Some of the largest deals include a \$7.1 billion loan to Turkmengaz, a \$5 billion loan to KazMunayGas (through the SK Fund) and a \$1.3 loan to Kaz Minerals. Resource extraction aside, the National Bank of Uzbekistan received an at least \$1.1 billion loan from Chinese policy banks in this period to support small-tomedium size Uzbek businesses.

Many of these loans from Chinese policy banks to Central Asian state-owned enterprises were repurposed to hire Chinese state-owned contractors. For example, in 2017, the Export and Import Bank of China loaned \$808 million to the Kazakh National Highway Corporation to hire China General Technology to repair two highways, one from Qalbatau to Jimunai on the Chinese border and other from Merki to Burybaytal (China General Technology, 2017). These loans from Chinese policy banks have in turn supported Central Asian governments whose political legitimacy was partially reassured by performance of these state-owned enterprises and projects.

In August 2019, the meeting saw representatives from the Kazakh State-owned Bank, Kazak Sovereign Wealth Fund Samruk-Kazena, Astana International Finance Center, Kazakh Development Bank, Kazakh People's Bank, Kazakhstan Stock Exchange, Kazakh Savings Bank, Alkin Bank, Kazakh Export Company, Kazakhstan Interbank Settlement Center and China-Kazakhstan Khorgos International Border Cooperation Center. Chinese representatives include People's Bank of China, Chinese Ministry of Commerce, Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Chinese Banking and Market Supervision Management Committee, Export and Import Bank of China. Chinese Development Bank, Chinese Export Insurance Company, Chinese Agriculture Bank, Bank of China, Chinese Construction Bank. See: http://www.mfa.gov. kz/zh/beijing/content-view/po-itogam-10go-zasedania-podkomiteta-po-finansovomusotrudnicestvu-kazahstansko-kitajskogo-komitetapo-sotrudnicestvu.

⁴ Compiled by author from open-sourced research in Chinese language.

The Xi Administration (2012 – present)

At an official visit to the United States nine months before taking over Hu as the paramount leader of the Chinese Communist Party, Xi suggested for the first time that the two countries must build a "new type of great power relations" (新型大国关系). From China's perspective, the world in this decade has already shifted in favour of the middle kingdom. A new type of relationship is needed since China has now joined the club of great powers in the world. This verdict, driven by and further reinforced by rising nationalism in China, has led the Xi administration to paint a grand narrative - the Belt and Road Initiative, a global project aimed to accelerate connectivity in the Eurasian landmass (Yu, 2017, p.356).

China's Central Asia policy under the Xi administration has been quickly consumed by this ideologically driven Belt and Road Initiative. In an overwhelming majority of speeches and meeting records by Chinese and Central Asian leaders on the topic of cooperation, the Belt and Road Initiative have since been emphasised, while new areas of cooperation are framed as pushing forward this connectivity strategy. At the center of the Silk Road Economic Belt (the Belt), both the Jiang and Hu administrations consolidated a good foundation in Central Asia for the Xi administration to implement additional ideas in the region. Building on top of the previous administrations, the main goal of China's Central Asia policy under the Xi administration is to orientate the region as a key hub of the Belt and Road Initiative.

But as signs of a slowing Chinese economy began to surface (2011~), Xi struggled to finance expensive multi-billon dollar projects that make little profits, and the ambitious global project put emphasis first on political commitment before becoming a practical drive to connectivity. For example, while alignment of domestic and bilateral development strategies with the Initiative served as a good template for cooperation, they failed to bring expectations to reality given the poor economic environment. On top of a slowing Chinese economy, the Crimea crisis in 2014 led to a sharp devaluation of the Russian ruble and the Central Asian currencies. As a result, China-Central Asia trade drastically shrank. Between 2013 and 2016, bilateral trade between China and Central Asia fell by 40% from \$50.2 billion to \$30 billion⁵. In 2016, bilateral trade between China and Kazakhstan was at \$13 billion, lowest between the two countries in 10 years. In 2015 and 2016, ten projects, totalled \$2.1 billion, began construction under the 2015 China-Kazakhstan government-to-government industrial investment project agreement (Kazakh Invest, 2019). As the Kazakh economy began to show signs of recovery, in 2017 and 2018, eleven projects worth \$6.5 billion began construction under the agreement (Kazakh Invest, 2019).

Without generous financial backing, in logistics most of the work done in the early years of Xi's administration (2013 - 2016) centred on solving problems of existing infrastructure. For example, the easing transit for Central Asian products heading to South East Asia at Lianyuangang, a permit system for drivers transporting cargo trucks between China and Central Asia, and expanding route options for the China-Europe trains were all introduced. The cooperation style went from heavily bilateral to now multilateral, involving countries from elsewhere in Eurasia (such as cargo ferry transit negotiations with Azerbaijan), under platforms created in the name of Belt and Road Initiative. Unlike the previous administrations, the Xi administration lost sight of a clear actionable strategy in Central Asia, thus failing to implement projects that match the region's

⁵ Data obtained from various reports published by the General Administration of Customs, People's Republic of China.

would be Belt and Road potential while being ineffective at managing key bilateral issues such as Kazakhstan's move to grant asylum for ethnic Kazakhs from Xinjiang. Both the SCO free trade zone and the China-Kyrgyzstan-Uzbekistan railway remain unable to materialize despite several Chinese attempts under the Xi administration at demonstrating economic benefits for Central Asian states.

From a reactionary foreign policy to a pursuit of its own agenda, going forward, China's ambition in Central Asia is no longer moderated. While Xi's ideological shift has radically prompted Chinese readiness to amplify engagement with Central Asia, practical progress towards project implementation has been and will be sensitive to Chinese economic growth.

Conclusion

This article details the transition of China's Central Asia policy from reactionary during the Jiang administration, to economically driven during the Hu administration and ideologically oriented during the Xi administration. As Taiwanese independence escalates, a peaceful reunification between China and Taiwan grew evermore unlikely, Central Asia has emerged as China's strategic pivotal region to balance increased militarization in the Taiwan Strait and South China Sea. While Chinese leadership consensus on the strategic importance of Central Asia is clear, on the ground pursuit of power in Central Asia has been subjected to the domestic nature of policy drivers in each administration.

Recommendations

Firstly, Central Asian policy makers must monitor China's domestic environment in order capture Chinese foreign policy directives in the region.

After COVID19, there are high chances that China will offer economic stimulus packages around the world if the Chinese domestic economy recovers and responds well to tightening capital controls. In that case, some expensive Belt and Road infrastructure in Central Asia may see generous financing, such as the Kyrgyz section of the China-Kyrgyzstan-Uzbekistan railway. Additionally, large financial backing may come to support establishing a development bank and/or a free trade zone under the SCO, initiatives backed by China since early 2010s. This will stimulate a serious wave of Chinese investments into the region.

China's economic driver abroad after COVID19 is likely to be headed by stateowned enterprises. During COVID-19, Chinese state-owned enterprises stood strong, having suffered only a 7% loss compared to Chinese private sector's 21% (Chen, 2020). Therefore, Chinese stateowned enterprises will likely head these new economic stimulus packages abroad as the private sector continue to suffer and the Chinese government carefully watches capital outflow. Political incentives will thus likely to take precedence over profitability of projects, aggravating corruption in the region.

This will put to test China's soft power in the region, as anti-China sentiments continue to drive protests in Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan, putting security of investments at risk. What is more, as locals grow wary of Chinese investments, this stops Central Asian elites from displaying a pro-China stance in fear of a backlash, complicating implementation of Chinese projects. Management of this anti-China sentiment is thus necessary, from the point of view of both China and Central Asian elites. When improving the business environment, Central Asian states must be proactive at the same time to provide transparency.

 Secondly, Central Asian governments should professionalize their business environment
to manage incoming Chinese investments that can facilitate post-COVID19 economic recovery. Part of this effort must focus on providing more transparency regarding Chinese investments and projects.

On the other hand, the Chinese economy's failure to recover from COVID19 will also have severe consequences for Central Asian economies. In particular, China is unlikely to offer generous restructuring of debt repayments from Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan, which will put further strain on the two small Central Asian economies as remittance fell drastically during COVID19. Debt repayment from the two countries is also likely to exacerbate anti-China sentiments and highlight security concerns if other forms of repayment surface.

Without generous financing for large infrastructural projects to drive cooperation, China-Central Asia relations will have to face political problems head on. Kazakhstan and Kyrgyzstan are already facing increasingly tense domestic pressure regarding China's treatment of ethnic minorities across the border in Xinjiang. Given clear signs of Xi's ambition to stay in power, an aggressive authoritarian leadership in China is unlikely quickly resolve political tension with the United States after COVID19. Remained unresolved, the United States will apply greater pressure on Central Asian government to make a stand against China's treatment of ethnic minorities in Xinjiang. In October 2020, four months after the United States signed the Uyghur Human Rights Policy Act, Tajikistan and Turkmenistan no longer support China's Xinjiang policy at the United Nations as they did the year before (Putz, 2020). In either case, political tension between China and the United States will add to Central Asian calculation in jumpstarting post-COVID19 economic cooperation with China.

 Lastly, Central Asian governments should continue to deepen a balancing approach in international affairs and explore areas of common interests in the region to allow joint participation from other actors.

References

Chen, Zhiwu. "The Economic Challenges of the Coronavirus Crisis." Asia Global Institute. Webinar. March 24, 2020. https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=91-nyUtRv3k

China General Technology. "Xīnxīng jítuán chéngjiē de hāsàkè sītǎn liǎng duàn gōnglù gǎizào xiàngmù dàikuǎn xiéyì qiānyuē." [Signing of loan agreement for two sections of highway reconstruction project in Kazakhstan.] China General Technology, May 19, 2017,

Dyomkin, Denis. "Russia's Asia allies fail to back Georgia action." Reuters, August 28, 2008,

https://www.genertec.com.cn/s/8293-22545-102110.html

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-georgiaossetia-sco-idUSLS49276920080828

Ji, Xiang., Guo, Xiaoqiong. "Zhōng yà guójiā zài èluósī de láowù yímín wèntí" [Labor Migration Issues of Central Asian Countries in Russia]. Russia, Eastern Europe and Central Asia Studies, no. 1 (2017): 113-132.

Kazakh Invest. "Строительство казахстанско-китайских инвестпроектов будет веСтись в соответствии с законодательством Kaзaxстана." [Construction of Kazakh-Chinese investment projects will be carried out in accordance with the legislation of Kazakhstan.] September 10, 2019. https:// invest.gov.kz/ru/media-center/press-releases/ stroitelstvo-kazakhstansko-kitayskikh-investproektov-budet-vestis-v-sootvetstvii-szakonodatelstvom/

Ministry of Natural Resources of the People's Republic of China. "Zhōng hā hézuò wěiyuánhuì dì kuàng fēn wěi huì jǔxíng dì wǔ cì huìyì." [China-Kazakhstan Cooperation Committee Geology and Mineral Subcommittee held its fifth meeting] May 24, 2011. http://www.mnr.gov. cn/dt/ywbb/201810/t20181030_2257160. html

Pannier, Bruce. "Why Are Central Asian Countries Silent About China's Uyghurs?" Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty, September 22, 2020, https://www.rferl.org/a/why-arecentral-asian-countries-silent-about-china-suyghurs-/30852452.html

People's Daily. "Yìngyāo fǎng hā dǐ ālā mù tú shòudào rèliè huānyíng lǐpéng tóng nà zhā ěr bā yé fū huìtán lǐlánqīng cānjiā huìtán liǎng guó qiānshǔ sān gè zhòngyào wénjiàn." [Li Peng invited to visit Kazakhstan. Li Peng held talks with Nazarbayev. Li Lanqing participated in the talks. The two countries signed three important documents.] People's Daily, September 25, 1997.

Putz, Catherine. "2020 Edition: Which Countries Are For or Against China's Xinjiang Policies?" The Diplomat, October 09, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/10/2020edition-which-countries-are-for-or-againstchinas-xinjiang-policies/ Shanghai Cooperation Organization. "Declaration by the Heads of the Member States of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization." July 5, 2005. Astana.

UzDaily. "SCO issues statement in connection with Taiwanese authorities' referendum on joining UN." UzDaily, March 18, 2008, https://www.uzdaily.uz/en/post/2724

World Bank data. "China trade balance, export and imports by country and region 2002." World Bank.

https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/ Country/CHN/Year/2002/TradeFlow/EXPIMP

Xi, Jinping. "Gòng chuàng zhōng měi hézuò huǒbàn guānxì dì měihǎo míngtiān — zài měiguó yǒuhǎo tuántǐ huānyíng wǔ yàn shàng de yǎnjiǎng" [Create a better tomorrow for China-US partnership — Speech at the welcome luncheon of American friendship groups.] February 15, 2012. Washington. http://www.gov.cn/ldhd/2012-02/16/ content_2068376.htm

Xing, Guangcheng. "Zhōngguó hé xīn dúlì de zhōng yà guójiā guānxì" [Relations between China and the newly independent Central Asian countries]. 1996. Heilongjiang Education Press.

Yau, Niva. "Russia and China's Quiet Rivalry in Central Asia." Foreign Policy Research Institute (2020). https://www.fpri.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/09/cap-1-yau.pdf

Yu, Hong. "Motivation behind China's 'One Belt, One Road'initiatives and establishment of the Asian infrastructure investment bank." Journal of Contemporary China 26, no. 105 (2017): 353-368.

OSCE Academy in Bishkek 1A, Botanichesky pereulok Bishkek, Kyrgyz Republic 720044 Tel: +996 (312) 54-32-00, 54-12-00 E-mails: info@osce-academy.net Website: www.osce-academy.net